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LEGISLATIVE COUNCIL BRIEF 

 
2016-17 CIVIL SERVICE PAY ADJUSTMENT  

 
    

INTRODUCTION 
 
At the meeting of the Executive Council on 14 June 2016, the 

Council ADVISED and the Acting Chief Executive (CE) ORDERED that civil 
service pay for 2016-17 should be adjusted in accordance with the pay 
offers made to the staff sides of the four central consultative councils, viz. 
with retrospective effect from 1 April 2016 – 

 
(a) a pay increase of 4.19% (equal to the net pay trend indicator (PTI) 

for the upper salary band) for civil servants in the upper salary 
band and the directorate; 

 
(b) a pay increase of 4.68% (equal to the net PTI for the middle salary 

band) for civil servants in the middle salary band; and 
 
(c) a pay increase of 4.68% (equal to the net PTI for the middle salary 

band) for civil servants in the lower salary band, by invoking the 
“bring-up” arrangement1. 

 
 
JUSTIFICATIONS 
 
(A) Staff Sides’ Responses to the Pay Offers 

 
2. Pursuant to the decision of the Acting CE-in-Council on 7 June 
2016, the Government has put the pay offers in paragraph 1 above to the 
staff sides of the four central consultative councils.  The staff sides’ 
responses to the pay offers are at Annexes A to D.  In gist –  
 
 
 
 

__________________________________________________________ 
1  The “bring-up” arrangement refers to the arrangement to align the pay adjustment for 

civil servants in the lower salary band with the net PTI of the middle salary band if 
the latter is higher than the net PTI of the lower salary band.  This arrangement was 
introduced in 1989 upon the recommendation of the Committee of Inquiry into the 
1988 Civil Service Pay Adjustment and Related Matters (1988 Committee of Inquiry). 
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(a) the staff side of the Model Scale 1 Staff Consultative Council  
(MOD  1 Council) accepts the pay offer for the lower salary band2 
and asks that the practice of payroll cost of increments (PCIs) 
deduction be abolished as soon as possible; 
 

(b) the Hong Kong Chinese Civil Servants’ Association, one of the 
constituent associations of the Senior Civil Service Council (SCSC) 
as well as the MOD 1 Council, accepts the pay offers which are the 
same as their pay claims for the relevant salary bands;  
 

(c) the other two constituent associations of the SCSC, namely the 
Association of Expatriate Civil Servants of Hong Kong (AECS) and 
Hong Kong Senior Government Officers Association (HKSGOA), 
accept the pay offer for the upper salary band (4.19%)3 although it 
falls short of their original pay claim of 5.28%.  They also reiterate 
that the practice of the deduction of PCIs should be reviewed; 
 

(d) the staff side of the Police Force Council (PFC) is “deeply 
disappointed” that the practice of PCIs deduction, which they 
consider unfair, has continued.  They also repeat their request for 
the Government to establish a platform for the Government to 
discuss with the staff sides how relevant factors should be taken 
into account when making a decision on civil service annual pay 
adjustment; and  

 
(e) the staff side of the Disciplined Services Consultative Council 

(DSCC) is not “fully satisfied” with the pay offers.  They reiterate 
that the Government should take into account factors other than 
the net PTIs in deciding the civil service pay adjustment, 
considering that a reasonable pay rise can boost staff morale when 
the disciplined services are facing increasing work pressure under 
a politicised environment. 

 
(B) The Government’s Views 
 
3. The practice of deduction of PCIs has been implemented since 
1989 on the recommendation of the 1988 Committee of Inquiry together 
with the inclusion of private sector in-scale increment and merit pay in the 
computation of the gross PTIs.  The Committee considered that, if private 
sector in-scale increment and merit pay were to be included in the Pay 
Trend Survey, the PCIs should be deducted for fairness.  It is not intended 
to offset the increments of civil servants.   
 
 

__________________________________________________________ 
2  The MOD 1 Council staff side did not make any pay claim for the upper and middle 

salary bands. 

3  The AECS and HKSGOA did not make any pay claim for the middle and lower salary 
bands. 
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4. Regarding PFC staff side’s suggestion to establish a platform for 
the Government and the staff sides to discuss how relevant factors should 
be taken into account when determining annual civil service pay adjustment, 
we consider that the staff sides already have ample opportunities to express 
their views on pay adjustment, including the submission of formal pay 
claims, which the Executive Council will take into consideration, as well as 
meetings with the Secretary for the Civil Service (SCS) to explain their pay 
claims.   
 
5. With regard to the views expressed by the staff side of DSCC, the 
Executive Council had already taken into account all relevant factors under 
the established mechanism in deciding the pay offers, including the pay 
claims from staff sides and the need to maintain staff morale. 
 
6. Having considered the staff sides’ responses to the pay offers and 
after taking into account all relevant factors, the Acting CE-in-Council 
decided that civil service pay for 2016-17 should be adjusted in accordance 
with the pay offers made.  
 
 
IMPLICATIONS OF THE RECOMMENDATION   
 
7. The Basic Law, financial and economic implications of the decision 
on 2016-17 Civil Service Pay Adjustment are the same as set out in the 
Legislative Council Brief on this subject issued on 7 June 2016.  The 
decision has no environmental, family, productivity or sustainability 
implications.  There is no gender issue. 
 
 
PUBLICITY 

8. The SCS has informed the staff sides of the decision on the 
2016-17 Civil Service Pay Adjustment earlier today.  A press release on 
the decision will be issued later today and a spokesman will be available 
to handle media enquiries.   
 
 
ENQUIRIES 

9. Enquiries on this brief should be addressed to Mr Paul Cheung, 
Principal Assistant Secretary for the Civil Service (Tel: 2810 3112).   
 
 
 
 
 
Civil Service Bureau 
14 June 2016 
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